
PLS 101 - Lecture 23

One of the controls that Congress has over the judiciary ó weíll talk 
about, in the judiciary, different controls the different institutions have 
over the judiciary and one of those controls is Congress has the right to 
determine the jurisdiction of the federal court system.  So hereís basically 
in a lot of ways when Congress says, ìWeíre passing a law, essentially putting 
this under the federal judiciaryís control for a specific case regarding a 
very specific individual,î thatís a very extraordinary measure on the part of 
Congress to determine what cases ó when I say determine the jurisdiction, what 
cases that the courts can or cannot review.  Very oftentimes the Congress will 
leave that alone completely.  They have tried before, for example, to pass 
legislation saying that the courts cannot review legislation on abortion and 
never got out of either the House or the Senate.  But hereís a case here with 
Republican majorities that said, ìWeíre gonna determine the jurisdiction of 
the federal judiciary system of the federal district courts saying that they 
are to review this case.î  Itís very interesting in that regard, I thought.

Now, when we were talking a little bit about the discussion on term 
limits, I think we got to the point where we were talking about ó all the way 
down to here, like it allows you to vote your conscience.  Is that what you 
have in your notes there?  Thatís the last thing you have?  All right.  So 
basically, then, we were saying why are term limits a good thing.  And again, 
just to reiterate some of these issues, there was one argument that people say 
that limits are good because members of Congress become out of touch with 
their constituents.  And again, I have a question mark there because Iím not 
so sure thatís really the case, given the fact that you have all those free 
trips back home to your district and other ways to stay in touch with your 
constituents.

The power of incumbency.  This, I think, is a very relevant argument here, 
especially because of the fact of the idea that incumbency is so powerful.  
Incumbents have all these built-in competitive advantages over their 
challengers that they get reelected in overwhelming numbers.  And so really 
the way it currently is is without term limits to unseat an incumbent means 
that youíve gotta have a lot of money to begin with, be able to raise an 
incredibly large amount of money just to offset some of those natural built-in 
advantages that the incumbent has.  And so thatís a good argument, a 
compelling argument, I think, for term limits in that it helps to ó not only 
to ó you know, not limit the number of challengers to wealthy individuals but 
instead maybe even bring women and minorities more into politics as well as 
help reduce campaign expenditures too. 

Then the last thing that we talked about is the fact that term limits may 
allow you to vote your conscience on issues.  You donít have to really worry 
about which way you should vote according to the way PACs or interest groups 
want you to vote.  Instead, you can vote the way you think is really 
appropriate because you know that you ó you know, you donít have to worry 
about getting reelected and so you can vote the way you think is really 
appropriate according to your own viewpoints.

Now, those are some arguments that we stopped off with on Friday, about 
arguments for term limits.  And now let me talk to you a little bit about 
arguments against term limits.  Some people say that in a lot of ways term 
limits are bad.  One of the reasons why is because if you had term limits in 
the U.S. Congress ó but weíre just talking about term limits in general here 
in either case.  Term limits can deprive voters of the opportunity to reelect 



good people.  Voters, according to this argument, are often the best judge of 
who should stay in office.  So voters ought to have the right to reelect their 
own representatives and senators that they wish.  Thatís the argument for not 
having term limits.  As one quote says, ìWe already have term limits.  Theyíre 
called elections.î  And so the idea here is that youíre being deprived of 
opportunities to reelect people who are doing a good job, serving you well.  
That choice will be taken from you if you have term limits imposed.

Now, thatís an okay argument.  One that I think is actually a little bit 
more compelling is this ó and that is this.  The second thing is theyíd 
deprive Congress of institutional knowledge and expertise.  And this, I think, 
is a very compelling argument as to why some people say you should not have 
term limits.  The idea here is this.  If you take out people whoíve done a 
good job and they know their area ó you remember what we were talking about 
before in the committee system, the standing committee?  The chairs of the 
committees are people who, by and large, have been there for a long time and 
have developed expertise over and over and over again for a long period of 
time.  And I was giving you an example when I worked for Sam Nunn in Georgia.  
He was one of the people who was probably one of the most well respected 
members of the Senate for his knowledge about our defense weapons and defense 
budgets, and things like that.  

If you have term limits, youíre gonna kick people like Sam Nunn out of the 
picture and say, ìDespite your expertise in these areas, you know, you canít 
stay here any longer.î  So the argument here is that if you have term limits, 
it would deprive Congress of people who have a lot of institutional knowledge 
and expertise.  And whatís also interesting along the same argument here is 
this.  If you think about balances of power, if you take a lot of these 
experts whoíve been there for a long time and theyíre no longer there, it 
shifts the balance of power to other institutional actors.  And who I mean in 
particular are individuals who work in the bureaucracy, individuals who work 
for interest groups, and even the presidency, I think, in some respects would 
benefit by having term limits.  It would make the power of the presidency 
stronger relative to the power of Congress.

And when we talk about the presidency in a few minutes, weíre gonna also 
see sort of a historical ó youíre gonna see historically sort of a ó always a 
tug of war between the power of the presidency and the power of Congress as 
institutions.  But the point here right now is, I want you to make sure you 
understand this.  If you take out term limits, the main thing here is that ó 
if you impose term limits, then youíre gonna take all that institutional 
memory, institutional knowledge and expertise, out of Congress and that would 
therefore give people like interest groups and even the bureaucracy more power 
relative to Congress over certain critical policy areas.  And why is that the 
case?  We havenít talked about bureaucracy yet, but bureaucracy is staffed by 
experts who worked in a particular area for a long, long, long time.  And the 
purpose of bureaucracy is to carry out policies and to execute laws that are 
passed by Congress.

The bureaucracy has a lot of power to carry out and a lot of discretion to 
carry out the laws of Congress, and they may end up implementing the law in 
some respects and in some ways that Congress did not even intend.  These are 
the people whoíve been there for a long, long time.  If you basically impose 
term limits in Congress, what that does is it potentially gives the 
bureaucracy more power relative to Congress.  When we talk more about 
bureaucracy, I think thatíll become even more clear for you.  But right now I 
just wanted to point that out, that that is an argument that some people make.



Now, related to this argument is something very similar.  In a lot of ways 
this is a different side of the same coin.  If you have term limits, then 
essentially what youíve got is that amateurs would be coming in, learning the 
ropes, learning how the legislative process works, and some people make the 
argument that policy making -- the quality of policy making would go down.  
And if you think a little bit about in terms of making public policy and 
policy is a reflection of what legislators do, some policies are very 
technically complex.  How do you know, for example, as a citizen whether or 
not we should increase regulations designed to, say, remove the level of 
arsenic out of drinking water, the public drinking water systems?  Maybe 
change those regulations from 20 parts per million to 15 parts per million, 
you know.  You may not understand the long-term effect that may have on cancer 
rates and things like that.

The thing Iím trying to suggest to you is that some public policies are 
very complex.  You remember our first day in class or second day in class, we 
were talking about why do you want to have a representative legislator to 
begin with, why you want to have a representative democracy.  One of the 
arguments for that is we want to have experts for making policies for us 
because law can be so complex.  Well, in a lot of ways ó I want you to 
understand this ó term limits undercut that entire argument.  Because if you 
impose term limits, youíre gonna have amateurs there who are going to be 
lowering the ropes and making for oftentimes poor policy.  Not necessarily 
making the best decisions that could be made, according to this argument.

Thereís a very famous senator from West Virginia named Robert Byrd.  And 
Robert Byrd has been in the Senate for a number of years.  And I think of him 
when I think about what he has been able to do singlehandedly for his 
constituents in West Virginia.  If youíve ever been to West Virginia or know 
anything about it, West Virginia is a fairly poor state.  In a lot of ways, he 
more than anybody else in that state has done more to help improve the economy 
of West Virginia by all the federal dollars he has been able to bring to West 
Virginia.  The IRS ó weíll be thinking about doing tax time and all that.  All 
your IRS records are processed in the main facility in West Virginia, for 
example.  

So again, you could make the argument and say, ìWell, thatís actually a 
bad thing.  That leads to collective irresponsibility.î  You remember that 
argument that we talked about last week, a persistent problem of Congress?  
But again, the idea here is that he has been there for so long.  He knows the 
system, he knows how it works, and his constituents end up benefitting 
immensely by his expertise.  You impose term limits, then you end up having 
amateurs do this.  And I guarantee in a situation like West Virginia, they 
would do much more poorly under that system.

And that leads me right to the very next issue here and that is this.  
Some states -- if you allow term limits and some states decide to have term 
limits and others do not, in some states the ones that did have term limits 
might be at a disadvantage when compared to states without term limits.  
Again, I think about Robert Byrd of West Virginia.  If West Virginia said, ìAs 
a state, we choose not to impose term limits on Robert Byrd.  So if he gets 
reelected, thatís fine.î  But in Missouri we decide to have term limits.  Then 
we may have, in a sense, amateur legislators going up against professional 
legislators, and consequently in terms of federal dollars going to the 
different states, more dollars will go to those states whose senators are not 
constrained by term limits as opposed to those that do have term limits.  So 
some states that have ter limits would be at a decided disadvantage when 



compared to those states that do not have term limits.
Another point I want to bring in, too, and this is actually from the 

Hibbing reading here on term limits.  One of the points that he brings up 
which I think is pretty useful, too, is he did some research that looked at 
junior members versus the senior members of Congress.  And what he found was 
that senior members ó this is just like the Sam Nunn example I gave you ó 
senior members are more active in the legislative process.  They are more 
specialized in their knowledge and they are more likely to have their bills 
become law.  He uses the term ìefficient,î that senior members are more 
efficient in terms of getting work done and getting things done than compared 
to junior members.  Junior members are kind of all over the board.  Sometimes 
theyíre successful, sometimes theyíre not successful in getting things passed.  
So his argument in his reading is that thereís clearly a value to increased 
legislative experience.  So thatís what he was saying about that and I think 
itís kind of consistent with the arguments here about this.

Now, one other quick thing weíll say before we leave on this.  Do you 
remember if you believe in term limits youíre more likely to be a Jeffersonian 
and if you are opposed to term limits youíre more likely to be a Hamiltonian, 
right ó more of a Federalist.  Term limits tend to represent very much of a 
Jeffersonian anti-Federalist view.

So let me ask you a quick question here.  Do you think ó do you remember 
what we talked about in terms of gridlock, getting stuff done?  Remember that 
discussion?  Do you think if we had term limits, would that lead to more 
gridlock or less gridlock?  What do you think?  If you had term limits in 
place, would legislators be less likely to hold legislation up and more likely 
to get things done?  Not a clear answer.  Not really a clear thing.  You know, 
one of the arguments is that if you have term limits, you have less gridlock.  
But I think some people might even make this argument: if you have term 
limits, I know Iím not gonna have to worry about getting reelected, right?  
Iím in my last session of Congress.  Iím gonna vote my conscience on things 
that I think are important, right?  I feel very, very important about this 
piece of legislation.  The leadership is yelling in my ear, ìQuit opposing 
this legislation.  Let it go.  Support this legislation.î  And Iíll say, ìNo, 
no, no.  What you want to do is very much opposed to what I want to do.î  So 
in a lot of ways actually have term limits might actually increase gridlock.  
Itís not quite clear if that would be the case or not and Iím not really sure.  
But if you think about this.  If you vote your convictions, you may be 
unwilling to compromise with others who are also voting on the basis of their 
convictions.  So it could actually lead to more gridlock, I think.

So anyway, just a few arguments that weíve got.  Again, I think that the 
two readings here do a pretty good job of summarizing some of the basic 
arguments, but I also want to make sure you have it sort of notated here in 
some kind of outline here to sense, too, in terms of the arguments both for 
and against term limits.

The last point Iíll say about this ó again, to make sure you understand 
this that we talked about last week.  When we talked about term limits here, 
you know as far as the U.S. Congress is concerned, we do not have term limits 
imposed.  And the Supreme Court said states cannot impose term limits on 
national institutions because that would be a violation of the supremacy 
clause.

All right.  Letís talk a little bit about the Missouri legislature and a 
little bit about the ó well, our legislature is called the general assembly.  
Just to parallel, some of the things that we were talking about with Congress 



as a whole, weíll talk a little bit in a much more briefer detail here in 
terms of Missouri.  So, first of all, basically Missouri has whatís called a 
general assembly.  We have two houses like the Congress.  We have a House and 
a Senate.  A couple of basic facts.  Much smaller.  We donít have 435 members 
of the House, do we?  We have 163 in the House and we have a smaller Senate as 
well, 34 members.  So 163 and 34.  

House members here in Missouri ó if you go to Jeff City, whatís the length 
of your term?  Two years.  If you serve as a senator representing your area in 
the legislature in Jeff City, how many years will you serve as a senator?  
Four.  Four-year terms.  Good.  In 1992 the Constitution in Missouri was 
amended and that imposed term limits.  We were talking about term limits here.  
So now anyone elected in Missouri to the general assembly, they can serve 
eight years.  Itís an eight year limits on both sides.  So itís four two-year 
terms in the House or two four-year terms in the Senate.  But we definitely 
have term limits here in Missouri for state legislators.

In terms of the makeup of the House and I also want to talk about in the 
Senate, too.  But letís just answer this question here.

[Inaudible student response]
Yes.  Good question.  Can you do eight years in the House and then move into 
the Senate for eight years?  Absolutely.  Yes, you can.  The other thing Iíll 
mention in terms of party control.  Historically, which party in Missouri has 
controlled the legislature?  Historically.  Even until recently.  That should 
be a dead giveaway.  Yeah, Democrats.  The Democrats have always held more of 
a majority here.  Only until recently.  Now, watch this.  With the most recent 
elections ó you donít have to worry about writing this down, but with the most 
recent elections in the House we had 97 Republicans, 66 Democrats, and the 
Senate, 23 Republicans, 11 Democrats.  Percentage wise ó let me just share 
with you ó the majority in the House is about 60 percent, 60 percent to 40 
percent majority of Republicans in the House.  And in the Senate, 68 percent.

In a lot of ways I think that some people can make the argument that 
because of these changes and the fact that we had term limits, that we now are 
gonna become Missouri State University.  If we did not have term limits and if 
we had not had the sizable Republican majorities and we did not have a 
Republican governor, you know, MSU will still be -- may be that perpetual 
thing that we always shoot for and never get.  But the fact that itís a 
reality now in part, I think, can be attributed to several things that are 
going on in Missouri in terms of the Republican majorities, Republican 
governor, and also having term limits in the Senate.

In terms of comparing ourselves to Congress, the U.S. Congress, like 
Congress we introduce in Missouri legislature -- many, many more bills are 
introduced than ever get passed.  Just to give you an example of some recent 
statistics.  In the last legislative session, we had over 1400 bills 
introduced and only 161 made it into law.  So again, in terms of proportion, a 
much higher percentage of bills that are introduced, a very, very small 
percentage actually makes it into law.

One of the interesting things about Missouri ó this is kind of interesting 
ó is that any bill that has a certain amount of money itís gonna cost the 
public over $100,000 -- okay, thereís a $100,000 threshold here -- has to be 
sent to what we have in Missouri called a budget committee.  So any bill that 
has a $100,000 price tag or above has to be sent to a budget committee and 
that committee will conduct a public hearing on the issue.  So, in other 
words, a lot more hoops you have to jump through with big bills, right?  Any 
bill with a big price tag has to jump through additional hoops, and thereís 



gonna be public hearings on the issue.
So the reason I bring this up, if youíve got people who donít like a bill, 

you know what they might very well do?  Try to increase the price tag of that 
bill by amending it or something like that.  And theyíll try to increase the 
cost of the bill to get over that $100,000 threshold because it increases the 
probability that it wonít get enacted.  So if you see a bill that you donít 
like and you want to have defeated, you might actually try this ploy of 
amending it to increase some additional kinds of scope of responsibilities, or 
whatever it may be calling for, thatís gonna cost the taxpayers even more 
money to get it over a $100,000 threshold.  That way it might very well 
actually less likely to get enacted.  So thatís a ploy that sometimes 
legislators will use.

Like the U.S. Congress, we have conference committees to iron out 
differences in bills and we also have a committee system.  Another similarity 
here is in terms of the  governor has the veto power.  They both have the 
power to veto, but the Missouri governor has a line item veto power, not the 
U.S. President.  Also like the U.S. ó at the national level, veto overrides 
are quite rare.  If the President threatens to veto a bill, thatís a very 
significant threat.  If the governor threatens to veto a bill, believe it or 
not thatís even a more significant threat.  Veto overrides are quite rare in 
Missouri.  Quite rare at the national level, too.

Now we come to line item veto.  The Missouri governor does have the power 
to line item veto and he does use it extensively on appropriation bills.  So 
those are a few things I wanted to talk to you a little bit about, Missouri 
general assembly and how we compare a little bit to the U.S. Congress.  But 
before we start the presidency, guys, do you happen to have any questions at 
all about Congress that we need to answer for you?  Thereís a lot of 
information in that chapter so you can better believe a chunk of the test will 
come out of that one chapter, too.  But if there arenít any, then weíll go 
ahead and start talking about the presidency.

This chapter is actually a very small chapter so I think we can cover it 
fairly quickly here.  And again, weíll see how far we get between today and 
Wednesday.  The first thing Iíd like to do, of course, is talk about how our 
presidency compares ó and again, this is beginning to get a little old hat to 
some of you.  In a lot of ways, our presidency is a very uniquely American 
institution, very different from many European democracies.  As you know, the 
president here in this country is elected by popular vote.  Over there in many 
western European countries, the chief executive ó who is a prime minister 
there ó is chosen by not the people but by their legislature, right?  Their 
parliament.  And they are responsible to parliament.

Now, the reason why I bring that up and the main difference why thatís 
critical here is that because the presidency and the Congress are elected 
separately by the people, what this basically means as you know and youíve 
seen is that the presidency can be controlled by one party while Congress can 
be controlled by another party.  Now, I bring this up and why I think itís 
important, you will never see that, will you, in a parliamentary democracy.  
Because if the prime minister chooses that chief executive, that prime 
minister will always be the same party as the majority party in that 
legislature.  Do you see that?

That has some very interesting implications in terms of what gets done.  
Gridlock, for example ó and itís also known as divided government when you 
have a party controlling the presidency and another party controlling the 
Congress.  Divided government can lead to gridlock and gridlock can be fairly 



common here in the U.S.  Rarely do you see gridlock taking place over in 
parliamentary democracies because of the differences in how those systems are 
set up.  So in a lot of ways, they get things done much more efficiently in 
some respects because the president or the prime minister is always in the 
same party as the majority party in their legislature.

Now, again, looking at the formal powers of the president, we will go to 
the second article of the Constitution, right ó Article 2 of the Constitution 
ó and it will set forth some of the powers of the President.  And I want to 
talk about a few of these starting out with the powers of the President alone, 
and talk a little bit about some of these.  First thing the Constitution says 
about the President, heís the Commander-in-Chief of the Armed Forces.  The 
buck stops there with him.  The idea is that we want to put the President in 
charge of our military as opposed to a military person in charge of our 
military.  We want to stop with a person ó a civilian elected by the people.  
The military is answerable to somebody that we as a whole elect.  That helps 
to keep our military in check.

Now, whatís also interesting about our Constitution is that even though 
the President is considered the Commander-in-Chief and authorized by the 
Constitution to be the Commander-in-Chief of the Armed Forces, we also know 
that who has the power to declare war?  Congress has the power to declare war.  
I think thatís a very interesting way in which, again, we tried to divide 
power.  You might even say itís somewhat schizophrenic approach to how you go 
about running a country.  But we basically did that on purpose because we 
wanted to have that power dispersed among different branches of our 
government.  But nonetheless, one of the important chief powers of the 
President, according to the Constitution, is this idea of Commander-in-Chief 
of the Armed Forces.

Hereís another one.  The President has the right to grant pardons for 
federal offenses.  You break federal law, youíre in jail.  Maybe youíve served 
your time now and youíve become a productive member of society.  Then you 
might be able to apply for a presidential pardon and the President does have 
the right to pardon individuals.  Probably the most famous presidential pardon 
ó Iíll ask Elizabeth ó is what?  Richard Nixon pardoning Gerald Ford for any 
potential connection ó Iím sorry.  Youíre right.  Yeah.  Wait a second.  
Gerald Ford was not involved in Watergate.  When Gerald Ford became President, 
one of the first things that he did was issue a pardon to Richard Nixon for 
any kind of connection and crimes associated with Watergate, past, present or 
future.  He took a lot of heat for that.  Some people say that maybe that was 
a backroom deal, that they traded off for him to become appointed as 
President.  For him to become President was to pardon Nixon.  I donít know if 
thatís really the case or not.  But the President does have the right to grant 
pardons.  And the one that Gerald Ford gave Richard Nixon was probably the 
most famous one.

Iíve got something here I want to share with you.  Let me tell you a 
little bit about Bill Clintonís pardoning.  I havenít gotten anything updated 
on George W. Bush, but hereís something that I saw.  This was actually several 
years ago and this was about Bill Clinton.  Oftentimes presidents will give 
pardons around December, around the holidays, and this is just an interesting 
thing.  This came out of an Oklahoma City paper.  I was actually there 
visiting family in Oklahoma City, reading their paper, and they have a very 
strong bias against Bill Clinton in the paper, you know.  They made no bones 
about it.  Itís a very, very Republican state.  In their paper they said ó 
they were talking about Bill Clintonís presidential pardons and hereís what 



they said. 
In December of 1998, Bill Clinton gave pardons to 33 convicted criminals.  
Three were convicted of lying to government agencies, some were tax dodgers, 
one was a car thief, and then there were also various military convicts like 
Johnny who went AWOL.   [Remember that thing?]  One was convicted in the fact 
of AWOL in 1952 during the Korean War.  One was convicted in 1988 in 
connection with cocaine distribution.  One was convicted in 1981 of making 
false statements to the federal government.  One was convicted in 1979 for 
distributing PCP and one was convicted in 1983 for mail fraud and false income 
tax returns.  The year before at Christmastime Bill Clinton issued 21 pardons.

Now, again, that sounds like whatís he doing pardoning all these terrible 
people, right?  Well, let me give you some more background about it.  There is 
no limit on the number of timing of presidential pardons but many presidents, 
including George Bush, have chosen the Thanksgiving or Christmas season to 
grant them.  And again, since Bill Clinton took office, he had granted pardons 
to over 110 people.  Now, this is the most important thing about pardons.  
Typically, pardons go to people who have long ago served their punishment and 
returned to productive private life.  Heís not just opening up the jail ó none 
of the presidents are opening jails and letting convicts run free.  These are 
people who have long ago served their punishment and returned to productive 
private life.

And hereís what else happens, too.  The FBI usually will conduct ó the 
typical procedure here is they will conduct a background check before a pardon 
is issued.  And the Justice Department, which is where the FBI is located, 
they receive hundreds of applications for pardons for federal crimes each 
year.  You have to wait five years after you are convicted before you can 
apply for a pardon.  So thatís some interesting background information about 
that power actually at work.  And it has to be for a federal offense.

[Inaudible student response]
Productive private life.  They become a productive citizen like a model 

citizen or something like that.  They serve their time.
[Inaudible student response]

Because they have this record that they want expunged.  Thatís a good point, 
too.  To receive a presidential pardon doesnít really mean that youíre not 
gonna finish serving your jail time but basically itís more of a record 
clearing kind of thing.  Yeah, there could be somebody in jail and the 
President could pardon you, absolutely, for that.

Another power here.  Convenes Congress in special sessions.  This very 
well couldíve happened just this weekend with the Terry Schiavo case.  If 
Congress had basically said, ìWeíre not gonna convene,î George Bush couldíve 
acted under his constitutional authority to have convened Congress and said, 
ìI want you to take action on this issue.î  He didnít need to do that because 
Congress was inclined to do that anyway and pass legislation to move that to 
the jurisdiction of the federal courts.

A very famous example of a President convening Congress was in December of 
1941 when Japan attacked Pearl Harbor, on December the 7th.  Franklin Delano 
Roosevelt immediately convened a special session of Congress December 7th.  
They were on a break for Christmas.  He convened them back together and urged 
them to issue a declaration of war against Japan, thrusting us into World War 
II full-scale.

Another power of the President is he has the right constitutionally to 
receive ambassadors.  What that really means and why this is actually more 
important than what it seems to state right there:  when you receive an 



ambassador from another country, what that really means is that you are 
establishing diplomatic relationships with another country.  As the President, 
a new country is formed, I donít have to get the permission of Congress or 
anyone else in the U.S. before I decide to, as a country, make a decision by 
one person for the entire country to establish diplomatic relations with this 
new country.  Weíll talk about this a little bit later on, about recognizing ó 
the power of recognizing other countriesí right to exist, too.  But basically 
what this means here is to say that you have the power to receive ambassadors.  
It is the power to establish diplomatic relations with other countries.

One of the main things that we often associated with the presidency is 
this idea of the executive function.  Heís the Chief Executive, and the 
executive function to execute is to make sure that the laws are faithfully 
carried out.  Whenever you see legislation passed, that legislation may very 
well authorize the President to do something or someone ó one of the 
Presidentís appointees to do something.  Like the Secretary of Defense, 
authorizing the Secretary of Defense to do some things.  Well, thatís kind of 
what this is all getting into, is making sure that the chief executive, the 
President as head of the Executive Branch, makes sure that the laws are 
carried out. 

I think this again may sound somewhat simplistic, but I want you to 
understand.  Congress can pass laws until the cows come home.  But until you 
actually put some specific action to carry out that law, that law doesnít 
happen.  Therefore, itís this executive function and particularly when we talk 
about bureaucracy.  Bureaucracy which is headed up by the President as the 
Chief Executive, theyíre the ones who carry out public policies and carry out 
congressional laws.  But thatís ultimately the responsibility of the President 
and thatís also, of course, one of his constitutional responsibilities.

Let me also talk about in terms of formal powers.  Those are the powers 
that the President has by himself.  Hereís the important powers that the 
President shares with only the Senate.  Not the Congress as a whole, but just 
the Senate.  The powers that the President shares with the Senate.  First of 
all is to make treaties.  Whenever we sign ó the President signs a treaty with 
another country, a formal treaty, it requires the Senate to approve.  We need 
their approval.  And it requires actually, according to the Constitution, two-
thirds majority of the Senate has to approve the treaty.  So if we, for 
example, sign a new nuclear non-proliferation treaty with, say, Russia, a 
formal treaty, a very comprehensive treaty for any country, for that matter, 
and the Senate rejects it or only a bare majority pass it, that treaty is 
rejected and the United States is not under any kind of obligation to carrying 
out that treaty.  But itís two-thirds consent required in terms of Senate 
approval.

Another one very, very important is what I call this appointment power.  
The President and the Senate together choose ambassadors, judges, and 
political appointees.  Iíll give you a quick example here.  Right down below 
is a department called the Department of Defense and Strategic Studies, DSS.  
They have a graduate program.  A former professor here was appointed by 
President Bush to lead up a major part of the Pentagon.  His appointment was 
approved by the Senate so he left SMS to go do this.  J. D. Crouch is his 
name.  Now, J. D. Crouch ó when Bush got reelected, he awarded J. D. Crouch a 
different position.  J. D. Crouch is now officially our ambassador to Romania.  
Actually, I take that back.  He was actually appointed as ambassador to 
Romania before November, so before the elections here.  But now heís our 
ambassador to Romania which I think is very, very interesting.



So when a new president comes in ó remember the spoils system, to the 
victor belongs the spoils of war ó Andrew Jackson?  A lot of this goes all the 
way back to that.  When we have a new president appointed, all those prior 
ambassadors may very well have to pack up their bags.  Now, the people under 
them with permanent staff positions with the foreign service and the State 
Department, theyíll still be there.  But the top ambassadors may very well 
have to pack their bags because thereís gonna be a new ambassador coming in to 
take their place.

Another one obviously are federal judges and this would also include 
Supreme Court judges.  Justices, too.  A big ó I mean, I think a very 
important power here is the President has the right to appoint people.  When I 
think about judges, federal judges have a lifetime appointment.  Supreme Court 
justices also have a lifetime appointment.  Supreme Court justices are often 
former federal judges.  So whenever you have a vacancy opened, you can 
imagine.  When youíre watching some stuff in the news about some of the debate 
going on between whether or not this judge should be appointed because her or 
she is too conservative or too liberal, the stakes are pretty high in some of 
these appointments here.  But again, this has to be ó the President will 
appoint ó Iím sorry.  In this care, only a simple majority of the Senate.  Iím 
sorry.  Two-thirds for making treaties but a simple majority of the Senate has 
to approve these ambassadors, judges, political appointees.

That last group, political appointees, I just want to tell you about who 
some of these people are.  Condoleeza Rice is a political appointee.  She had 
to go before the Senate, in this case the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, 
and testify before them as to whether or not she should be the next Secretary 
of State.  She was formerly head of the National Security Council, the 
National Security Advisor.  When Colin Powell resigned, sheís a good example 
of a political appointee.  Any of these ó Donald Rumsfeld.  Any of these top 
cabinet secretaries, these are political appointees.  They have to have 
approval by the Senate.  But again, the President has a fairly free hand in 
terms of appointing whom he chooses in a lot of these slots.

When we talk about bureaucracy, weíre gonna talk a little bit more about 
this.  But I want you to understand one thing real, real quickly here before 
we go on.  The President is elected by the people to get certain things done, 
right?  Four years to get certain things done.  He creates an agenda, wants 
this agenda carried out.  It might be a fundamental revamping of Social 
Security.  It might be Medicaid reform.  It might be ó it could be a lot of 
different things.  Fundamental changes in terms of our national defense.  How 
is the President gonna get all this stuff done?  He has to rely upon the 
bureaucracy to carry out his intent.  How can he get bureaucracy to carry out 
his will?  By the political appointees.  You might think of these political 
appointees as the Presidentís management team, the top managers who are 
designed to make sure that they oversee the bureaucracy, to make sure the 
bureaucracy moves in the direction that the President wants them to move into 
consistent with his policies and his intent.  And thatís why itís an important 
power here that the President has. So choosing ambassadors, judges, and 
political appointees are part of the powers that he shares with the Senate.

Let me give you a couple of other quick things and then weíll stop.  The 
powers that the President shares not only with the Senate but the House, too ó 
Congress as a whole.  Two important powers here.  Obviously, approving 
legislation.  We donít need to talk much about that.  But any legislation 
thatís passed by Congress doesnít become law until, of course, the President 
approves it or signs it.  So thatís obviously one important power that they 



do.
The other one relating to this is developing an operating budget for the 

federal bureaucracy.  Trillions of dollars, weíre talking about, every single 
year.  Stacks and stacks of documents, thousands of pages of what the budget 
for fiscal year 2006 will be for the federal government.  That operating 
budget requires in this development the approval of both Congress and the 
President.  The President submits the budget to the Congress.  Congress then 
has several months to change it a little bit and overall modify it, and then 
pass a series of bills to go to the President for his signature regarding what 
the budgetís gonna be for that next fiscal year.

Again, weíll talk a little bit more about that when we talk about the 
bureaucracy in terms of the budgetary process, too.  I just want you to 
understand legislation often implies money, right, to get things done?  Youíve 
gotta have money.  To have money you have to have a budget.  So in a lot of 
ways the legislation and the budget flow together.  Because if legislation is 
passed, obviously it has very important budgetary implications.


